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NWARPC STAFF: Tim Conklin; Nicole Gibbs; Tim Reavis; Cristina Scarlat, Luke Aitken  

OTHERS: Andy Brewer (Olsson); Greg Weeks (Jacobs); Brandi Holt (Huntsville); Mayor Chris Moore 
(Lowell); Jonathan Ely (Burns & McDonnell); Anthony Hunter; and Doug Thompson (NWADG). 
 
NOTE: THIS MEETING WAS HELD IN-PERSON AND VIRTUALLY; VIRTUAL PARTICIPATION CONTINUES TO BE 
OFFERED AS NWARPC REMAINS COMMITTED TO PROVIDING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
(1) CALL TO ORDER 

The in-person and virtual NWARPC Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Meeting was called to order 
by Vice Chair Ben Rhoads at 10:30 a.m.  Chair Patsy Christie is absent from the meeting. 

 
(2) ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 

In-person attendees named themselves, with Tim Conklin naming the virtual attendees. Nicole Gibbs 
recorded member names and tallied votes. A quorum was reached. 
 

(3) APPROVAL OF THE APRIL 18, 2024, TAC MEETING MINUTES  
Ben Rhoads stated that April’s meeting minutes have been deferred for approval at the next TAC 
meeting in June or July.  

 
(4) FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR (FFY) 2025 NWARPC FUNDING PROGRAMS (STBGP-A, TAP, CRP) – 

recommendation to RPC/ Policy Committee 
Vice Chair Ben Rhoads introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided background on the 24 
applications for 19 different projects which were submitted by various member organizations on 
April 4th for the FFY2025 STBGP-A/TAP/CRP program. She said today the TAC will be considering the 
funding scenario recommendation made by the selection committee.  
 
Gibbs said there were 11 applications submitted for STBGP-A funding, totaling $13.5 Million in 
requests, five new projects and six existing projects. There were six Transportation Alternatives 
Program (TAP) applications submitted, totaling $1.9 Million in requests, and seven Carbon Reduction 
Program (CRP) applications submitted, totaling $2.5 Million in requests. She stated that the total 
project funding requests were ~$16.5 million, with 5 projects submitting projects for multiple funding 
programs. This is a $1.5 million excess of requests, which the committee had to take into account 
when deciding which projects will receive full funding. The selection committee met on May 1st to 
tour all of the proposed project sites in person, with the help of Razorback Transit, and scored 
projects after the tours to come up with a recommended funding scenario. Gibbs said the selection 
committee focused on balancing funding between new and existing projects, awarding funding to 
state highway projects only once cost-share agreements are in place, and the overall cost increases of 
existing projects via inflation. The committee was clear they wanted to spread funds across as many 
communities as possible.  She said TAC’s official recommendation to be voted on today will be 
brought forward to the RPC/Policy Committee next week on May 22nd.  
 
Tim Conklin thanked members of the selection committee who volunteered their time for the site 
tours and selection discussions, noting local government volunteers have helped carry out this 
process to disperse federal funds throughout the region since 2013.  
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Gibbs showed the following table, illustrating that all new and existing STBGP-A projects were fully 
funded, except for the two largest project requests; Bentonville’s I-49/J St Interchange (reduced by 
$500k) and Lowell’s Hwy 264 Razorback Greenway Tunnel (reduced by $910k).  

 
She then showed the next table below, which illustrates the highest scored projects being fully 
funded in both TAP and CRP programs and prioritizing existing projects and those with multiple 
phases outside of construction within CRP. Lower scoring projects in TAP and CRP were awarded the 
remaining funds after higher scoring projects. She said that the committee is on track to make a 
recommendation to TAC on May 16 which will proceed to RPC the following week on May 22 for a 
final decision.  
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Gibbs stated that a contingency has been proposed by the selection committee, to make the $504,000 
award of STBGP-A funds for the City of Lowell’s AR Hwy 264 Widening Project – Goad Springs Rd to 
Bellview St, contingent on ARDOT agreeing to partner with the city to fund and carry out future phases of 
the project and program it in their 2025-2028 Statewide Transportation Improvement Program.  
 
Tim Conklin reiterated concerns of the NWARPC funding such a large project in its early phases, without a 
cost-sharing agreement with ARDOT in place. He said ARDOT will need to agree to share the projects cost 
before anymore funding is obligated, so that the impacts of our regions STBGP-A program are not diluted 
by one larger, more costly, ARDOT state highway improvement project.  
 
Ben Rhoads asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing none, requested a 
motion - to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the FFY 2025 NWARPC Funding Program (STBGP-A, 
TAP, and CRP) project awards as shown in the funding allocation table, with the contingency that 
approval of the STBGP-A award of $504,000 to the City of Lowell for the Arkansas Highway 264 Widening 
Project – Goad Springs Rd to Bellview St is subject to ARDOT agreeing to partner with the city to carry out 
and fund future phases of the project and to program the project in the 2025 to 2028 Statewide 
Transportation Improvement Program (STIP). 
 
MOTION: Bridget Russell made a motion to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the FFY 2025 
NWARPC Funding Program (STBGP-A, TAP, and CRP) project awards as shown in the funding allocation 
table, with the contingency that approval of the STBGP-A award of $504,000 to the City of Lowell for 
the Arkansas Highway 264 Widening Project – Goad Springs Rd to Bellview St is subject to ARDOT 
agreeing to partner with the city to carry out and fund future phases of the project and to program the 
project in the 2025 to 2028 Statewide Transportation Improvement Program (STIP), seconded by Paul 
Libertini. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
(5) NWA ENERGY & ENVIRONMENT INNOVATION (EEI) PRIORITY ACTION PLAN (PAP) – 

Recommendation to RPC/Policy Committee  
 
Vice Chair Ben Rhoads introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided a summary of recent efforts to 
form a Statewide Coalition and apply for the Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA) Climate Pollution 
Reduction Grant (CPRG) Implementation Grant. She highlighted aspects of the program’s structure that 
incentivizes coalition-building and said NWARPC has partnered with Metroplan (Little Rock MPO) and the 
City of Fort Smith to submit a Tri-Region Coalition application, representing over 50% of the state’s total 
population, with the goal of making the most impact possible across low income and disadvantaged 
communities in Arkansas. Metroplan was the lead applicant and successfully submitted the complete Tri-
Region Coalition application to the EPA on March 29, 2024.  

 
Gibbs said this next phase of CPRG work will be creating a more comprehensive deliverable for the CPRG 
Planning Grant, using the funding suballocated to us by Arkansas Dept of Engineering and Environment 
(ADEE). The NWARPC will develop a Comprehensive Action Plan (CAP) for adoption by the RPC, building 
upon the priority measures outlined in the Priority Action Plan (PAP) which was completed earlier this 
year. She said the content in the PAP mirrors that of the action plan supplement, which was submitted to 
ADEE earlier this year, specifically the five priority measures. The PAP identifies top priority areas for the 
region, which the CAP will expand upon, outlining actionable steps toward regional implementation of 
the priority actions. She said the plan is intended to support future planning and funding opportunities 
for the region, related to environmental quality and emissions reduction. She said that staff is aiming for 
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a recommendation of adoption of the PAP today and will plan to submit the CAP supplement to the ADEE 
by February 28th, 2025. The final CAP will be considered for adoption by the RPC in Spring 2025.  
Tim Conklin added that a “Nature based GIS inventory” for identifying priority conservation areas will be 
conducted with this project in collaboration with City of Fayetteville Environmental and GIS staff.  
 
Ben Rhoads asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing none, requested a 
motion to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the NWA Energy & Environment Innovation (EEI) 
Priority Action Plan (PAP).  
 
MOTION: Jonathan Curth made a motion to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the NWA Energy 
& Environment Innovation (EEI) Priority Action Plan (PAP), seconded by Ryan Carr. The motion passed 
unanimously.  

 
(6) NARTS FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR (FFY) 2023-2026 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) 

AMENDMENT #7 – FTA-5307 CHANGES – Recommendation to RPC/Policy Committee  
 

Vice Chair Ben Rhoads introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided a summary of the changes 
proposed in the amendment. These changes came at the request of Razorback Transit and the FTA, 
including creating separate line items in the program for FAST-ACT funding (2019-2021) and IIJA funding 
(2022-2023), related to the Travel Demand Model update and Transit Alternatives Study. The second 
change is a correction of 2024 Operating Assistance monetary amounts shown in the program from TIP 
Amendment #6.  
 
Ben Rhoads asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing none, requested a 
motion to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the proposed NARTS Federal Fiscal Year (FFY) 2023-
2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendment #7.  
 
MOTION: Bill Edwards made a motion to recommend to the RPC/Policy Committee the proposed 
NARTS Federal Fiscal Year (FFY) 2023-2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendment #7 
– FTA-5307 Changes, seconded by Jonathan Curth. The motion passed unanimously. 

 
(7) FTA SECTIONS 5307 & 5339 FY 2024 PROGRAM OF PROJECTS (POP) – Informational Item  
 
Vice Chair Ben Rhoads introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided an overview of the tasks within the 
POP and the purpose of FTA 5307 & 5339 FFY 2024 funding. She stated the NWARPC is the designated 
recipient for FTA funds for the Fayetteville-Springdale-Rogers AR-MO Urbanized Area Formula Grant. 
These funds go toward regional transit to including panning, capital costs, operating assistance, ADA 
paratransit and more. NWARPC receives $100,000 in 5307 funding for transit planning, while additional 
5307 funding is split 55% to ORT and 45% to Razorback Transit. She said the FTA 5339 funds are split 50-
50 between the two transit agencies. The FFY 2024 urban area apportionment tables are publicly 
available, with $4.1 million being allocated to the Urban Area for Section 5307 funding and $327,640 for 
Section 5339 funding.  
 
The draft FFY 2024 Program of Projects (POP) is shown below for the 5307 & 5339 sections.  
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Ben Rhoads asked whether there were any other questions or comments and heard none.  
 
(8) PROJECT AND OTHER UPDATES 

 
A. FFY 2024 STBGP-A/TAP/CRP – Project Development 

Tim Conklin introduced the item, shared the 2024 obligation plan, and noted the importance of 
jurisdictions staying on top of their projects receiving federal funding from FFY 2024. He said that 
some projects need to provide additional documentation of progress to ARDOT soon, to avoid 
any complications with funds reimbursement, and that ARDOT or NWARPC staff may reach out to 
cities over the next month for clarification. Conklin mentioned that it is always a good idea to 
reference the ARDOT Local Public Agency (LPA) Manual before taking major steps to ensure that 
your project funding can be reimbursed in the future.  
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B. NWA Vision Zero Safety Action Plan, Phase 2 Update (USDOT-SS4A) 
Tim Conklin explained the commission received a $300k USDOT SS4A grant, which was matched 
by the Walton Family Foundation. This funding will allow the commission to carry out phase 2 of 
the Safety Action Plan, to include:  
 

• Regional Complete Streets Design Guide  
• 5 Individual Community Safety Action Plans 
• 2 Systemic Safety Webinars 
• 2 Safety Demonstration Projects 
• Communications and Outreach Tools 

 
Conklin mentioned that the FY24 Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) application is still open, 
with the final deadline being the end of day today - May 16, 2024, for Implementation Grants. 
SS4A Deadline #3, the final deadline for Planning and Demonstration Grants is on August 29, 
2024. Conklin encouraged communities to reach out if they have particular interest in doing any 
safety demonstration projects with the help of SS4A funding and Toole Design.  
 

C. Enhancing Equitable Transit Connections Project Update (FTA-AoPP) 
Tim Conklin reported that FTA awarded NWARPC $180,000 for engineering activities to be 
applied to area bus stop improvements, including shelters, benches, sidewalk gaps, bike parking 
etc. He provided an update on this grant program and stated that procurement is now complete, 
with contract negotiations underway. He said that the Walton Family Foundation is offering a 1:1 
local government match to supplement this work, up to $200,000. He encouraged interested 
communities to participate and apply for this funding for transit stops while it is available. 
 
Conklin also provided an update on the Razorback Transit Bus Stop Enhancements Plan, stating 
that the Selection Committee has met and chosen a consultant for this work. NWARPC is now 
negotiating a contract with the chosen firm. Conklin stated that this grant seeks to create a 
comprehensive inventory of existing bus stops, evaluate the feasibility of improvements, and 
then draft a plan with recommendations to implement chosen improvements for the Razorback 
Transit system.  

 
D. NWA Mobility - Strategic Communications Plan 

Tim Conklin introduced the item and stated that staff are now in contract negotiations with the 
consulting firm chosen by a selection committee. The plan’s purpose is to advance the regional 
conversation around mobility to respond to the rapid growth of the NWA region. Deliverables 
will also include a public messaging guide and scientific public opinion survey.  
 

E. Other Grant Opportunity Updates 
Tim Conklin provided information on the ongoing grant opportunities being pushed out by 
USDOT. He showed the new Notices of Funding Opportunities (NOFO) that have been announced 
by US Department of Transportation (USDOT) from the Key Notices of Funding Opportunity 
Webpage (https://www.transportation.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law/key-notices-funding-
opportunity ).  He also highlighted the new Active Transportation Infrastructure Investment 
Program (ATIIP) which provides $45 million in funding for safe and connected active 
transportation networks and spines such as greenways. He also highlighted the Strengthening 
Mobility and Revolutionizing Transportation (SMART) Grants Program, which aims to support 
demonstration projects that enhance transportation safety and efficiency through smart 

https://www.transportation.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law/key-notices-funding-opportunity
https://www.transportation.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law/key-notices-funding-opportunity
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technology and information systems. Luke Aitken provided an overview of the ATIIP Grants 
Program criteria, stating that the NWARPC is working to apply for this program in efforts to 
secure funding for the Hwy 112 improvement projects and Heritage Springs Trail US 612 bridge.  
 
Conklin also provided an update on the recently opened ARDOT TAP Grant Program application 
as well as the Highway 112 improvement project. He said the NWA RMA is applying for ARDOT 
TAP funding for this project in addition to their SS4A and RAISE applications to fund the preferred 
bicycle accommodation of a 12’ side path along the entirety of the Hwy 112 project. He also 
mentioned that the staff has applied for a $160 million MPDG grant in for US 612, with support 
from the NWA Council on the required Benefit Cost Analysis (BCA).  

 
(9) COMMITTEE AND GROUP UPDATES 

A. Active Transportation Committee 
Luke Aitken said the ACT Committee will meet this afternoon to discuss new grant opportunities 
and recent project developments in the region, they last met March 21st.  

B. NWA Open Space Coalition  
Aitken said that their last coalition meeting a week ago was rained out but will be rescheduled for 
June or July. He said the next meeting will be on July 10th in Greenland, to visit the site of a future 
city park along the White River.  

 
(10) PUBLIC COMMENT 

Nicole Gibbs said no public comments were submitted prior to the meeting and Ben Rhoads asked if 
anyone present wished to make a public comment. No comments were heard.  
 

(11) OTHER BUSINESS  
A. Future Meeting Dates:  

Chair Patsy Christie announced the following upcoming meeting dates –  
• RPC/Policy Committee Meeting – Wednesday, May 22, 2024 @ 1:30 PM 
• TAC Meeting – Thursday, June 20, 2024 @ 10:30 AM TBD 
• RPC/Policy Committee Meeting – Wednesday, June 26, 2024 @ 1:30 PM TBD 

 
B. ARDOT Location and Design Public Hearing (Phase III) Hwy 102 from Hwy 279 South to Hwy 

102B (Centerton) – Thursday, June 6, 2024 @4:00 PM, Centerton Municipal Building, 210 
Municipal Dr. 

 
Tim Conklin updated the group on upcoming GIS Training to be provided by RPC staff. 
 
Tim Conklin also presented the recently released 2023 Population estimates from the US 
Census, showing Centerton as one of the fastest growing small towns in the nation. Conklin 
touched on the importance of working together as a region to address regional issues related to 
rapid population growth. 
 
Vice Chair Ben Rhoads asked whether there was any other business for the committee, and 
hearing none, adjourned the meeting.  
 

(12) ADJOURNMENT  
The meeting was adjourned at 11:30 AM. 

 


